
 
                                                                    October 31, 2019 

 

Dear Members of the Stockton Community, 

 

It is with a deep sense of loss that I inform the Stockton Community that Ambassador 

William J. Hughes passed away peacefully yesterday.   

 

Bill Hughes was the epitome of what a public servant ought to be.  He exuded a sense of 

civility with respect to everything he did in life, and he was unwaveringly committed to 

exhibiting that noble conduct to those with whom he came in contact.   

 

We are extremely grateful for his having chosen Stockton to house his memorabilia, and 

we are a far, far better place as a result of his Center being an integral part of what we 

hold dear as a University.  He will be sorely missed.    

 

Our thoughts and prayers are with his family and close friends.  Information concerning 

his arrangements will be available in the near future.  

 

His biography which details an extraordinary career of significant 

accomplishments appears below and on the website of Stockton University’s 

William J. Hughes Center for Public Policy.   

 

Biography: 

A native of southern New Jersey, Ambassador William J. Hughes lived in Ocean 

City, NJ, where he and his late wife Nancy were married for 61 years and raised 

their four children. A public servant for over 50 years, Ambassador Hughes had 

been dedicated to the prosperity and freedom of the American people. 

Prior to his election to Congress in 1974, he was president of the law firm of 

Loveland, Hughes and Garrett in Ocean City. He then served for 10 years as First 

Assistant Prosecutor in Cape May County and established a record of never being 

reversed on appeal. 

Throughout his career Bill Hughes sponsored numerous projects and initiatives to 

create jobs, protect the environment and improve the quality of life in southern 

New Jersey. Serving in the U.S. House of Representatives for two decades and 

under five presidents, he was a prominent leader as Chairman of the House 

Judiciary Subcommittee on Crime, House Aging Subcommittee on Retirement 

Income and Employment, and later the Judiciary Subcommittee on Intellectual 

Property and Judicial Administration. 

As Congressman, Bill sponsored legislation to prohibit ocean dumping, protect 

our beaches, and enhance the region’s tourism industry. He wrote laws that 

forced every industrial dumper out of our oceans, banned ocean dumping of 



sewage sludge, and led the fight against ocean incineration of toxic wastes. Bill 

coauthored the historic legislation that established NJ’s Pinelands National 

Reserve and spearheaded the efforts that led to the National Wild and Scenic 

Rivers designation of the Manumuskin and Menantico Rivers. 

He co-founded the South Jersey Economic Development District and won 

approval of a program that established the nation’s premiere aviation test and 

evaluation facility in South Jersey. This facility was renamed the William J. 

Hughes Federal Aviation and Aeronautics Technical Center. Bill helped develop a 

new port in Salem that was designated a U.S. port of entry and helped establish 

the first Foreign Trade Zone in South Jersey. He secured funds to build five new 

industrial parks, a federal prison, a marine research laboratory and a new Flight 

Service Station at the Millville Airport. 

Bill was instrumental in restoring rail passenger service and creating international 

airport service to Atlantic City – critical building blocks that allowed Atlantic City 

to re-establish itself as the tourism mecca it is today. 

During his tenure as Chairman of the House Judiciary Subcommittee on Crime, 

Congress passed more than 40 major anticrime laws dealing with drug 

trafficking, child pornography, money laundering, product tampering, arson, 

terrorism, and juvenile offenders. During this chairmanship Congress also passed 

laws governing government procurement fraud, computer crime, firearms 

offenses and the banning of cop-killer bullets. 

Bill was appointed U.S. Ambassador to Panama by former President Bill Clinton in 

1995. During this period, one of his greatest contributions to insure democracy 

was his direct involvement in the return of the Panama Canal to Panamanian 

control. 

 

Best regards, 

 

Harvey Kesselman 

President 

Stockton University 

 


